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Now is the time for

 YOU 
To write your story, share your memories, 

relate your family history, complete your 

memoir, and label your photographs. 

 

Remember, none of us is getting any younger—

what you write down now will be a treasure for 

your children, friends and grandchildren for 

years to come! 

 

And, here at Liberty School News we’ll be glad 

to print anything you want to share with us! 

Now is the time! 
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Writing Your Memoir or Story 

by Michael Meier 

 
During the past few years several of us were privileged to take a class in memoir writing from 

Sue Roupp, an accomplished writer and editor who lives in Rib Lake, Wisconsin. The class met 

for two hours each week. We started out by learning to write, write, write. Yes, Sue gave us a 

topic and asked us to write for five minutes everything we could about that topic. “You can edit 

it later,” she said, “For now, just write.” It is amazing what comes to mind when you approach a 

subject that way. 

 

After our five-minute writing exercise Sue would ask us each to read aloud what we had 

written. She would not allow us to preface our reading by making excuses such as, “This isn’t 

very good,” or “I didn’t do this very well,” or any other disclaimer. She insisted, “What you 

wrote is good! It’s good! You can edit it later if you want. Right now—No apologies!!!” And, 

she insisted that after we had read our writing out loud the other members in the class were not 

allowed to be critical. She instead asked each class member, “What stayed with you as you 

listened to what (name) wrote?” “What stayed with you? What images or quotations or insights 

struck you especially?” 

 

She also taught us to be fearless if we chose to share our writing with other family members or 

friends who may have different memories of events about which we have written. “If they say, 

‘that’s not how it happened, I remember it differently, ‘” Sue said, “Then simply say 

respectfully, ‘Listen, this is my memoir, you remember that event differently? Then write your 

own memoir.’” 

 

Starting with this basic information and continuing on in a supportive, encouraging 

environment helped all of us produce singular accounts, chapters, even a whole memoir (mine 

is almost complete!) Of course, there is more one can learn from a teacher like Sue Roupp. She 

taught us much more and helped us with our sentence structure, descriptions and dialogue.  

 

You may not be able (time or distance constraints) to take a class taught by Sue, but you can 

consult with her and get her advice for steps you might take. Write her a note or an email. Her 

address is Sue Roupp, Box 237, Rib Lake, WI  54470 or sroupp@gmail.com                   

 

Your stories, your memories, your insights, your visions are valuable. They should be captured, 

cherished and shared. Whether lengthy and detailed, or short and sweet, write it down! You 

know your story! Some of what follows in this issue has been influenced by Sue’s teaching. 

 

The coming generations will thank us for what we have experienced and recounted. Leave a 

legacy! 
 

mailto:sroupp@gmail.com


 



 



 
 

Thanks for your story, Diane!!! 

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

From our friends at Knox Creek: 
 

“The Brantwood community will be hosting an exhibit of Finnish Folk Art at the Brantwood 

Credit Union Gallery, every Friday and Saturday, from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m., from June 17 to 

August 12. The opening reception on June 17 at 2:00 p.m., will feature Jim Kurtti, Editor of the 

Finnish American Reporter. Music by Finn Power with debut of the Centennial Polka by Rod 

Maki. For more information, please contact 715-564-2253 or cyrilla@centurytel.net” 
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FARMING IS IN OUR GENES 

By Bill Hoffman 

2016 
Farming is in our genes. 

  

The name Hofmann means man from a farm or farmer. 

  

I have traced my maternal family roots back to the 1500s in Germany, and my paternal family 

roots back to the 1700s in Bohemia. All were farmers with a few exceptions. 

  

In 1882, my maternal great grandparents Carl and Augusta Scheller, emigrated to the United 

States, from Germany, and made their way to southeastern Price County, Wisconsin, in 1884, 

where they acquired a 160 acre homestead under the Homestead Act. Through ambition, hard 

work and talent, the Scheller’s created one of the finest farms in the area. 

  

On July 3, 1908, Julius Koehler, a gentleman from Phillips, Wisconsin, went on a visit to the 

town of Brannan, in Price County. In the July 16, 1908, issue of THE BEE, published in 

Phillips, he wrote: 

 

          Filling Silo at the Carl Scheller Farm, 1908 

“Carl Scheller, one of the oldest settlers in the southeasterly part of Brannan has about finished 

the finest silo in the county. The same is 14 feet wide inside by 25 feet in height and will hold 



about 67 tons of silage. It stands about 6 feet under ground and stone and cement reaches about 

4 feet above. The Schellers are progressive farmers; their windmill operates a threshing 

machine, grist mill and hay cutter and for the silo they intend to put in a gasoline engine. They 

must have from 60 to 80 acres clear; have quite a number acres of corn which stands splendid. 

They have a blacksmith shop on the place and are able to do most all of their carpenter and 

blacksmith, as well as mason work.” 

 

In 1893, my paternal great grandparents Joseph and Theresa Weber, emigrated to the United 

States, from Bohemia, and made their way to Spencer, Wisconsin, where they purchased an 80 

acre farm. Again, through ambition, hard work and talent, the Weber’s created one of the finest 

farms in the area. 

 

In reporting the death of Joseph Weber, on March 9, 1914, the MARSHFIELD HERALD noted 

on March 14, 1914, that he was: “…an old and respected farmer citizen…He was a sturdy and 

hard working man and lived to see the farm he took 21 years ago develop, through his energies, 

into one of the best in that town.”  

 

 
         Barn Raising at the Weber Farm, 1910 

 

My grandparents took over both of those farms from my great grandparents. And both farms 

remain in their family’s today. 

  

My grandparents John and Mary Hoffman, purchased an 80 acre property in Brantwood, 

Wisconsin, in 1898, and developed it into a fine farm. 



  

My parents Joseph and Bernice Hoffman, purchased an 80 acre farm in Brantwood, in 1928, 

and improved it. There they raised four sons, me being the youngest. 

  

We have all heard of the derogatory term “dumb farmer.” That term certainly does not apply to 

the farmers in my family. To me, it is mind-boggling how the Scheller and Weber families 

could come to their respective wildernesses in the United States, with essentially nothing and 

create, in a little over 20 years, the finest farms in their areas, by ambition, hard work and talent. 

There were no Menards’, Wal-Mart’s or Ace Hardware’s to run to every other day for materials 

and supplies. They had to create their own, including many of the tools to work with. 

  

Likewise, today, it takes a lot of intelligence to operate and maintain the über expensive and 

sophisticated farm equipment and machinery…and create the proper nutrition for cattle for 

optimum milk production. 

  

Aldo Leopold wrote in his classic, A Sand County Almanac: “There are two spiritual dangers in 

not owning a farm. One is the danger of supposing that breakfast comes from the grocery, and 

the other that heat comes from the furnace.” 

  

After an out-of-state career of many years, I returned to my roots in Brantwood, in 2000. I now 

make cheese from cow’s milk from my nephew’s farm. He is creating the largest farm operation 

in our family’s history. And his son is planning to study agriculture in college. 

  

Why would he study anything else? 

  

Farming is in our genes. 

 

Everyone is invited to join us at Liberty 

School (pictured) for our “Friends of GSHI 

Picnic,” Sat., July 29, 2017, 11:00-3:00. 

We will provide brats, hot dogs, buns and 

beverages. Bring a dish to pass. We’ll eat, 

talk and explore our museums.  



Don Rhody has a 

new book:  

In his introduction 

“LOOKING AT LIFE 

FROM A RURAL 

PERSPECTIVE,” 

Rhody says— 

“Generalities are 

dangerous things. As 

soon as one makes an 

observation about a 

matter, and in doing so, 

tries to simplify things by 

making a general 

statement about it, he is 

instantly met with a 

chorus of opposing voices 

citing many instances 

where the generality is 

off-base.  

 

Having said this, I will 

still make a bold 

statement involving what 

I have noticed to be two 

general perspectives of 

life: The view of living 

that comes from an urban 

perspective, as it differs 

from the view coming 

from a rural perspective... 

 

[R]ural people have their 

own perspective on how 

they face life, and they 

have their own way of interpreting what is happening around them…you now know a 

little bit about what I mean when I speak of someone having a ‘country way of looking at 

things.’—Life can be contemplated from many perspectives. Among all of these, the very 

best perspective is that which one receives while sitting on a porch. Almost any porch 

will do, but none will offer you a bestter view of life than the one you gain while sitting 

on the porch of a country home.” 



One of the poems in the book is called    CHORE TIME. Here it is: 

I think it must no longer be common-   The dog knows when chore time is finished  

It was the last generation’s chore,   I pour milk in the old iron griddle. 

But what has been gained in efficiency  And some days he is even persuaded 

Has been taken from what I value more.  To let those begging cats have a little. 

 

My growing up years were as a farm-boy,  And then I must feed the new calf 

Ours – a simple and small dairy farm.   That was born the middle of last week. 

But what our farm lacked in proficiency  The mother was barely dissuaded 

Was gained with compensation of charm.  To let me bring the calf home from the creek 

 

I think it must no longer be common –   Now I am teaching the new calf to drink. 

A gift as rare as one could endow.   For the first week she nursed from the cow, 

With a pail as one’s only machinery   But small calves jump into maturity, 

To sit quietly milking a cow. And before long she’ll eat hay from the 

mow. 

 

The chore is one of complete contentment –  The cow with her calf, the dog and the cats 

Squirting warm, foamy milk in a pail.   May sometimes long for a life in the wild. 

And the cow, slowly munching her greenery, But my barn offers them security – 

Only rarely switches you with her tail.   A motherly barn, who cares for her child. 

 

The barn cats have returned from their hunting. My barn was a home of nourishment – 

They grow tired of their diet of mice.   Like an extension of the mother’s womb. 

So now, they busy themselves explaining  Much different than modern factory-farms 

That a warm squirt of milk would be nice.  That seem only to foreshadow the tomb. 

 

And I am more than glad to oblige them -  That which was once entirely common, 

They open their mouths and I take aim.  Has in these days become all but dead. 

Our farm dog is patient – not complaining.   And despite my growing sense of alarm 

He considers their behavior a shame. We continue with the lifeless instead. 

 

The book has many essays and poems about the passing of the seasons, the attractiveness 

of life in northern Wisconsin, outdoor observations, thoughts concerning life and death,  

and even some sage advice about driving at night in Venezuela. (Don’t).  

 

The book is available from us at GSHI or from the author at donaldrhody@gmail.com  The  

price is $16.95 plus $3.05 for postage and handling for a total of $20.00. 
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The Demise of the Elms 

By Gene Meier 
 

When I was a kid the river bottom was filled with massive Elms with four-foot trunks and 50-

foot crown spreads. 

 

There are basically two types of Elms in this area. Most abundant were the American Elm or 

“Water Elm” or “Piss Elm” as it can grow in quite wet areas although they do well on high 

ground also. The American Elm is fast growing but tends to branch out at a fairly low height, 

producing multiple stems to create a very large crown. Lumber from any Elm is not highly 

prized as it tends to warp as it dries. It is quite hard and makes good planks for trailers or decks 

where a smooth finish is not critical. It is generally very hard to split. When cut as veneer it can 

be bent easily and was used a lot for round cheese boxes. It makes good fire wood when dry, 

but is very hard to split. I believe the baskets that were made in Grayville (the Pete Johnson 

sawmill) were made from Elm as it could be shaped without breaking. Black Ash could also 

have been used. Most times when a tree dies it will lose its bark and dry out and harden into 

what we call a “Bone Elm,” but some will get punky, especially near the ground, so they blow 

over. 

 

The Rock Elm is different in that it grows straight and tall with a bushy crown. Its bark is 

rougher and it sends out small branches from the trunk that don’t develop much. Rock Elm is 

more stable so it was used a lot for barn timbers. One hand-hewn timber in the Meier barn is 

over forty feet long. It must have been quite a tree. Rock Elm is so hard it is very difficult to 

drive nails into it. The beams are drilled and held together with one-inch wooden pegs. Rock 

Elm was used a lot for sleigh runners and other farm implements. It does not rot easily. 

 

In the 1950’s when the Tomahawk paper mill began using hardwood for pulp we finally had a 

market for the large limbs that were generally too curved for saw timber. This was about the 

time that chain saws became available so we cut a lot of Elm pulpwood. I remember loading a 

butt log on a double-runner dray and it filled the whole dray. Bob Zielke’s truck jammer 

couldn’t lift it so they rolled it on with skids. The mill was not too thrilled about logs this size as 

the chipper could only handle about a 30-inch log. They had to saw it into pieces to run it 

through. 

 

Cutting these trees was a challenge as the saws wouldn’t reach all the way through. We would 

have to use a hand pine saw to finish the cut. Also, the crowns were so large you couldn’t tell 

which way they leaned. You had to wait for the wind to be in the right direction to push them 

over. 

 

In the late 1970’s and early 80’s the Elms were attacked by the Dutch Elm Disease. It is spread 

by a beetle and travels from tree to tree. Some trees growing in the open survived but 90% of 

the Elms in the woods died. When it was apparent they would die we cut as many as we could 



before we lost them. Log buyers came from all over to buy the best logs for export as the 

disease had killed much of the good trees out east.  

 

Chemical treatments were tried to save some of the shade trees and were successful to a point. 

Some smaller trees seemed to have some natural resistance to the disease and survived. Some 

trees in my pasture have grown rapidly and have trunks up to three feet across but they aren’t 

very tall. Some growth rings are over a half-inch wide so they are growing over an inch a year. 

 

Now they are dying again. It seemed to hit the smaller trees first, but now the larger ones are 

being affected. I ‘m afraid we will lose most of them again. I know of only a few left. And now 

if the Emerald Ash Borer kills the Ash trees we will have a very different forest. 

 

The problem for us is that we live on a 70 to 100-year cycle. The forest is on a 300-600-year 

cycle. Who knows when the river bottom will be covered with Elm again. In the 1930’s the 

Tamarack trees were killed by a bug disease. Now they are plentiful though a lot are dying 

again. 

 

 
 

American Elm     Rock Elm 

 

 



Courtship Days 

By Clare Meier 

We met at the DNR office in Hayward, WI, he in his baggy green work pants and I, a wanna-be 

ecologist stuck in the office. 

Wes was Sawyer County forester after stepping away from teaching at Virginia Poly Tech for a 

semester. He preferred the outdoors to academia. I too was trying to escape academia. This was 

as close as I could get with a summer work study job through UW Eau Claire where I had one 

year to finish as a biology major. I secretly wondered if Nan, the spinster, lifetime office boss, 

would ever consider hiring office help from UW Eau Claire again after coping with my lack of 

secretarial skills and my anti-establishment bent. 

The break room of that DNR office is where it all began. I did not think much of him at first, 

but apparently he thought something of me. A few days later when he saw me on Main street, 

he asked me out for a beer. He liked the fact that I did not care to have a beer with him, so he 

asked me over to his place just off main street. Fact was I had had too many beers in bars. I had 

it with that scene. 

So it was that I stared at that pot of rutabaga stew, wondering if it was fit for human 

consumption. “I just add a few more 'beggies each day for flavor,” he reported. I secretly was 

concerned for my life. 

We listened to Richard Harris' album “Slides” on his 33-rpm record player with the yellow and 

brown checked speakers. Terry Moncel, otherwise called Wallflower, a 4-H kid Wes had 

befriended, made those speakers for him. 

Harris sang about his Kodacolor memories. He sang of November’s chills he felt when he met 

his old friend by the fisheries as the seagulls flew over the surf. More snapshots across bridges 

while the horses clop clop. Then on to the Grand Canyon with all the colors of the rainbow. 

Sunset. Another sunset, “indistinguishable from the last, but he remembers the difference.” 

Participating in Harris' panoramic slide show made me want to see more. It was the beginning 

of my own slide show with Wes Meier. 

He moved from his apartment off main street in Hayward ten miles north to the sawmill town of 

Seeley after he was accused of selling drugs to minors like Jackie and Joan. Those 20-year old 

girls had just completed their final years in 4-H which Wes, a strong 4-Her himself, stepped up 

to lead when he moved to Sawyer County. When the neighbors saw a stream of youth dropping 

in at all hours to this strange bearded man's house, they were alarmed. That's all it took for Wes 

to pack up and head out from this tourist town to the wide-open spaces of the Seeley hills. 



The wayside stop called Seeley, really was a company-store town, something like Rib Lake of 

the old days. Loggers and sawyers would work for the lumber baron, getting their pay and 

spending it in the same swoop at the same location. The saw mill lay on one side of Hwy 63 and 

the tavern, where wages could be drunk up, lay on the other side of Hwy 63. Shots of Old 

Forester or shorties of Leines tap were downed here. Not much else in the town. Wes liked to 

hear the stories of these old guys, and down a few himself. Guys like Scotty Sommerfield. He 

could not hear or see too well but that did not stop him from keeping warm in his red and black 

plaid woolly pants even in July.  

To get to Wes' 

cottage, I could either 

turn off 63 onto 

Larson Road or head 

through Seeley to 

Peterson Road. At the 

junction of Peterson 

and Larson, amidst 

some tall red pines, 

lay the cottage. The 

Namekagon River 

lined the route to 

Seeley. Often, I 

would meet him after 

work at this cottage. 

It had all the comforts 

of home: an out-

house out back, a box heater that did not help the temperatures very much at all in this shady 

locale, a screened-in porch and the scent of sweet fern in the air. This was sand country, soils 

that loggers like because it reduced the troubles of getting stuck in heavier soils like clay. 

Before that summer was over, he asked me to marry him. I liked this outdoorsy guitar pickin' 

forester with the baggy green work pants. He danced to a different drummer than college 

students in tight fitting blue jeans. Seems there was always some action around him whether it 

was picking wild blueberries or making homemade ice cream or singing at the Price County fair 

or canoeing the Namekagon. 

He sent me a card after I went back to school in the fall. It was the first note I ever received 

from a boy. A farm photo framed the front, while the inside spoke of how he missed me. This 

must be the real thing. He cares. 



We announced our engagement on Thanksgiving at supper at my grand-parent’s house. The 

news probably was of concern to my parents though they did not raise objections. Those were 

the days when a Catholic did not marry a Lutheran. I myself began a truth search. Along the 

way, I found the words that rocked Martin Luther: the righteous shall live by faith. That is how 

I wanted to live, not by rules but by faith. 

Our letters and visits kept me on track back at UW Eau Claire. I just wanted to finish the course 

and have something to show for myself. After dumping nursing school in Marshfield, which I 

felt was too domestic, I chose biology as a major. I chose chemistry as a minor when attending 

Mount Scenario in Ladysmith. It was easy to get A's there in organic chemistry with only four 

kids in the class and a professor who liked me. It was not so easy to get A's when I transferred 

to second semester organic in Eau Claire. I cheated to get a D but couldn't keep that up. Psych 

credits were my next numerous class so psych became my minor in the rush to complete 

college. 

I learned to cross country ski that winter from my boyfriend. Those first attempts were far from 

glamorous. Slipping and falling even on flat terrain were common for the course. It took a while 

to learn to glide rhythmically through the glistening hardwood slopes while a more experienced 

skier swished ahead of me. I often returned home frustrated with the sport, but did eventually 

get it. Skiing became one of our favorite pastimes. Wes' best man, Norn Moody and his wife 

Sue, joined us. So did Pam Jakes, a woman forester from North Central Experimental forest 

station in St. Paul, and her husband Don, a hydrologist. Norm brought his white and black 

English setters along too. The place really went to the dogs then. 

I was a few credits short in my biology major when spring came around, so I took a few 

summer sessions in ornithology and ichthyology at Pigeon Lake, an outdoor ed site strategically 

located near Hayward. Graduation was in August, but I did not attend. I was just happy to be 

out, working on wedding plans. 

We hosted a “prenuptial event” in the field across the 

road from the cottage in Seeley. Bill Bailey, Wes' 

forest assistant, set up an army surplus tent. We 

dug a pit and Gene, Wes' brother, supplied a side of 

beef to Bar B Q. The day itself was a foggy 

September day. I was surprised my family made the 

100-mile trip off the farm. It was that day that my 

brother, Frank, gave us a grater with the words 

“you think Wes is great but this is a little 

greater.” Thus started a great tradition of giving 

greater gifts at wedding showers.     Site of “prenuptial event”                    



On October 5, 1974 we were married in St. Hedwig's Catholic Church In Thorp, WI in the 

presence of Wes' non-Catholic best man and my Catholic best girl-friend. Officially, we were                      

supposed to have two Catholic witnesses. Wes thought of having Ed Scheller stand up, but then 

decided on Norm Moody, his college buddy. Officially the priest did not know. We did not 

raise our kids Catholic either like I promised the priest we would. 

I wanted to get married across the Spirit River on Roy Meiers' land, but my mother would not 

stand for it. I wanted as little frills as possible. She wanted to invite the neighbors. She wanted 

polka music too and chicken and a full course meal. So we ate in St. Hedwig's basement. 

Dad said, “take good care of her” to Wes as we left for our three week honeymoon out east. We 

visited Wes' good friend, Dean Hunneshagen, a Lutheran pastor Wes lived with while going to 

school in New Hampshire for his masters in forestry. Dean and Wes introduced folk music, the 

likes of Jon Yilvisaker, to Dean's congregation which was cutting edge worship at the time. We 

toured the banks of Niagara Falls and the lobster and clam shacks of Maine but balked at an  

escorted tour of the Big Apple. Too much city for us. 

 We traveled in the gray Chevy Vega my parents bought me during college days. I was eager to 

travel along Lake Superior's shores, but the way out was so soggy we often spent the nights in 

the back of that Vega rather than on the shores. One bleak morning Wes surprised me with a 

roaring campfire in spite of the drippy conditions. I was impressed. 

The miles soon got to be long for even me, who wanted to take in all the sights. Freeways and 

meeting people I did not know eventually wore me out so we headed home. After thousands of 

miles we snuck back to set up our new home on Apple Ave in Spirit. We hoped to avoid a 

chivaree, the local rabble-rousing marital reception for childless newlyweds. And we did...for 

the moment 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



FORESTERS 

By Clare Meier 

We walked along that logging road one bright October morning. He wore 

his red and black mackinaw. He scribbled a few notes about the volume of 

timber stacked there. I accompanied him that day as I enjoyed the remote 

location and the beauty of the woods. It was a wonder he was even able to 

be in the woods today after having his insides hacked on in six different 

surgeries the past few months. I relished the reprieve from sterile 

surroundings to real living 

 

      Wes Meier 

I suddenly wondered who would fill this role for me if things went from 

bad to worse. I sobbed, “Who will be my forester?” He continued, “I'll get 
better.” I doubted his confidence but walked on. Cancer DID claim him but “death 

be not proud.” 



Last year, I hiked the woods with another man in a mackinaw. He has a masters’ 

degree in forestry. He measures regeneration and habitat and DBH.  He hammers in 
his beard bristles and bites them off inside.   He can find his own way in the woods. 

He is my forester. He is my son. 

Last month I hiked the trails of S. 

Carolina with a boy in fourth grade. He 
disappeared from time to time, but 

somehow made his way back to us. He 

knows how to climb to the tops of those 
southern hardwoods. He has learned how 

to whistle loud enough with an acorn cap 

to make me jump. In his school report he 
says he wants to be a forester when he 

grows up. He is my forester. He is my 

grandson.   

 

Son Andy Meier and Grandson Elijah Scott 

 
 

 

 

 



Stories from Stone Lake - By Herb Magnuson 

“THE FIRST SCHOOL BUS” 
The first school transportation for the high school students in the Township of Spirit was 

in 1937. Before that the way of going to school usually involved a lot of walking. Our early 

settlement had a lot of small schools which were within walking distance for its people. As the 

big depression wound down the Rib Lake School District hired Gust Johnson who ran the 

movie theater in Rib Lake to go each day with a big old car (I remember that I heard it was an 

Overland) to bring in the students from the Stone Lake area. In 1938 that route went to 

Highway 102 and back past Spirit Lake. It picked up two kids from the German Settlement and 

one at Spirit Lake. In 1939 the school district bought two school busses and laid out a bus route. 

By 1949 there were seven kids from the Stone Lake area. 

There were two buses that operated for the school system. One went south and one went 

north. The south one was usually referred to as the Greenwood bus and the north one was called 

the Spirit bus. Each bus put on about 100 miles each day. For those of us on the north bus the 

driver became a part of our lives. Our driver was Art Schultz and he ran a filling station at the 

end of main street in Rib Lake. His wife ran a small candy and ice cream shop beside the 

station. That bus was part of him. When it broke down he fixed it as there were no back-up 

drivers. 

When the war started in 1941 the government started everyone in the country on war 

time. This was one hour ahead of the usual time which was much like daylight savings time is 

today except it lasted all year long. In December it was a problem as it was really dark in the 

morning. Our bus would leave Rib Lake at 6 o’clock. We had to use a flashlight which we left 

in the mailbox as there were no yard lights. 

This remarkable machine driving on bumpy roads and burning 20 cents a gallon gas, 

changed the country life for our kids. To fix any worn-out parts required some real ingenuity. 

Tires were rationed by the government. I recall one tire that was made out synthetic rubber (all 

the tires of that time were made out of our native tree sap rubber), Art was real proud of it. He 

put it on the front of the 

bus and it sure looked 

good. It held the new 

shiny black look longer 

than the tire actually 

lasted. This bus which 

was painted red, white 

and blue ran forever. All 

through the years until 

1947 when a replacement 

painted forever yellow 

took its place. 

 

     Art Schultz    H. B. Lindal 

 



Among the papers from our old class reunion was found the Ode to Our School Bus. It 

was unsigned and I asked some widows if the hand writing was their husband’s. We have 

decided to leave it as a writing from one of us. 

 

  



Tribute to a Hero 

By Luann Lind 
 

The hymns have been sung. 

 

The prayers have been said. 

 

The Commander barks out:  

 

Firing squad attention! 

 

Two men in uniform reach for the American flag lying atop the casket.  Carefully, triangle by 

triangle it is folded, saluted, then presented to the family.  Tears flow.  Words are spoken in 

whispers as the precious flag is received and again saluted. 

 

Port Arms! 

All is quiet except for the occasional sobs from those who were closest.  Even small children 

have stopped moving in anticipation. 

 

Ready Arms! 

 

Load! 

 

Aim! 

 

Fire! 

 

The loud blast echoes through the stillness.  Bodies flinch at the sudden noise and somewhere in 

the back a baby cries. 

 

Fire! 

 

A finality is sinking in to all present.  This is the last rite performed in honor of the deceased 

veteran. 

 

Fire! 

Silence...but only for a moment.  You can hear the American flag rippling in the breeze as an 

elderly veteran holds it up proudly. 

 

Present Arms! 

 



I raise my trumpet and begin to play.  That oh so 

familiar song of taps. 

 

Slowly, respectfully, note by note until the last note 

is played and the familiar words are on everyone’s 

whispered lips.  ‘God is nigh’. 

 

Again silence, as the finality of it all fills the hearts 

and minds of everyone present. 

 

Order Arms! 

 

Fall Out! 

 

Slowly, small movements begin again. 

 

Another veteran has been laid to rest. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
We invite you to join us and many members of our community on 

Memorial Day, Monday, May 29. A delicious lunch prepared by the 

American Legion Auxiliary ladies, begins at the Spirit Town Hall at 11:00 

a.m. and is served throughout the afternoon. A short program honoring 

veterans and others will be held upstairs at the Town Hall beginning at 

1:00 p.m. Immediately following the program we will march or drive to 

Hillcrest Cemetery where the Veteran’s Roll Call will take place at about 

2:00 p.m. Afterwards, everyone is invited back to the Town Hall to visit 

and enjoy some ice cream. 



 

Memorial 

Day at 

Brannan 

(Spirit) 

Cemetery. 

 

May 30, 

1907 

 

Thanks to 

Bill Nelson 

for this 

photo. 

 

 

Thanks to Ed 

Scheller for 

this second 

photo from 

Memorial 

Day, 1914 

It was taken just east of the Spirit Store where the parade started out. 

The building on the right was at the end of Lloyd Nelson's farm. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 



Obituaries 
 

Mary S. (Scheller) Driscoll, 74, of Enfield, entered in to Eternal Life on 

Friday March 17, 2017 at Hartford Hospital, Hartford, CT. She was the 

beloved wife of 54 years to Robert L. Driscoll. Mary was born on Aug. 18, 

1942 in Spirit Township Price County, WI, daughter of the late Max and 

Bessie (Rzeszutek) Scheller. She had resided in Enfield for the past 52 

years and in Marlborough and East Hartford before that. She attended 

Liberty School. She was Valedictorian of Rib Lake H.S. Class of 1960, 

Rib Lake, WI & attended the University of WI – Stevens Point. Prior to 

retiring Mary was employed with Women’s Specialty Retail in Enfield for 

many years. She was a member of St. Martha Church, Enfield and its Prayer Line Group, as 

well as a Pro-Life advocate. She enjoyed outdoor activities & spending time with the 

grandchildren as well as assisting them with their home-schooling program. She also enjoyed 

gardening, reading, sewing, camping, cooking, & baking.  

 

Besides her husband, Bob she is survived by her three children; Ellyn Driscoll of Enfield, 

Christopher Driscoll of Kansas City, MO and Susan (Driscoll) Demers & husband David of 

Enfield, three cherished grandchildren; Madelyn, Jacqueline and Evan Demers. She is also 

survived by her sister, Jeanne Glenzer & husband Eugene, two brothers: Philip Scheller & wife 

Barbara and Edward Scheller & wife Sherryl all of Wisconsin, along with many nieces, 

nephews, cousins and friends. Relatives and friends may gather with her family during calling 

hours on Tuesday March 21, 2017 from 4:00 to 7:00 pm at Browne Memorial Funeral Chapels, 

Enfield. A Mass of Christian Burial will be celebrated at 9:30 am on Wednesday March 22, 

2017 in St. Martha Church 214 Brainard Rd. Enfield (Meet at church). Burial will follow in the 

Massachusetts Veteran’s Memorial Cemetery Agawam, MA. Memorial donations in her 

memory may be made to St. Gerard’s Center for Life, 10 Jefferson St Unit C-2, Hartford, CT 

06106.  

_____________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 



  



 
Helen was a relative and a long-time supporter and encourager of our history organization. 



Harold E. Johnson, U.S. Navy WWII 

Vet, age 92, passed away peacefully 

January 4, 2017. Survived by his loving 

wife of 59 years, Aileen J. (nee 

Magnuson) Johnson. Loving father of 

Craig (Mary Beth) Johnson; Cherished 

grandfather of Erik and David Johnson. 

Visitation Saturday 1:00 P.M. at the 

Orland Funeral Home, 9900 W. 143
rd

 

St. until time of service at 3:00 P.M. 

Visitation Friday January 13, 2017, 9-

11 A.M. at Spirit United Methodist 

Church, Highway 86 West, Spirit, 

Wisconsin, until time of service 11:00 

A.M. Interment Hillcrest Cemetery. A 

skilled carpenter and stair builder by 

trade. The joy of his life was his family. 

 

Harold’s wife, Aileen Magnuson, taught 

at Liberty School, 1950-1951. 

 

The following poem was printed in the 

bulletin for Harold’s Memorial Service: 

 

“The Carpenter” by G. E. Nordell 

 

There was once a master carpenter and 

he lived a good life for he loved to 

work, building things of wood. He was 

loved by his family, by his sons and 

daughter, and especially by his wife.   

 

He was loved by everyone who knew him. And at the end of that good life when it came time 

for him to die the old carpenter soared into the white light of death for the white light is where 

the good souls go to. 

 

And the white light warmed him and nurtured him and fed him great peace. 

 

And when this carpenter arrived in heaven he was expected and immediately he was put to 

work: for the Pearly Gates were a bit loose and St. Peter’s desk had a couple of drawers that 

stuck. And before long the old master carpenter began to build a new throne for God. 

 



 



 



 



75th Annual Spirit-Hill-Ogema 4-H Fair 

Saturday Aug. 19th at the Spirit Town Hall 

 

Judging will begin at 9 a.m. 

Lunch will be served from 11 a.m. - 1:30 p.m. 

Outdoor games will begin during the noon hour. 

Recognition of past royalty will take place at 1 p.m. 

 

In the evening a program will begin at 7 p.m.  It will include 

songs, skits, trophy presentations and past royalty recognition. 

 

Check out our website: http//sites.google.com/site/spirithillogema4hfair 
or find us on Facebook. 

 

See you at the fair! 

 

75th Annual Spirit-Hill-Ogema 4-H Fair 

Saturday Aug. 19th at the Spirit Town Hall 

 

Judging will begin at 9 a.m. 

Lunch will be served from 11 a.m. - 1:30 p.m. 

Outdoor games will begin during the noon hour. 

Recognition of past royalty will take place at 1 p.m. 

 

In the evening a program will begin at 7 p.m.  It will include 

songs, skits, trophy presentations and past royalty recognition. 

 

Check out our website: http//sites.google.com/site/spirithillogema4hfair 

or find us on Facebook. 

 

See you at the fair! 
 

Obituary of Philip Scheller 



Philip S. Scheller, age 78, of Ogema, WI passed away at St Joseph Hospital, Marshfield, WI on 

May 4, 2017. Philip Scheller was born in the town of Spirit. 

Philip attended Liberty School, Spirit, grades one through 8 and 4 years High School at Rib 

Lake. After High School, he served in the Army from 1956 to 1959. He was stationed in Berlin, 

Germany, his whole tour of duty. 

After service, he worked for Francis Melvin one year, Roger Johnson’s Service Center, Rib 

Lake, & Londs Sinclair Service, Tomahawk. 

He was married to Barbara Banks in 1962 in Rib Lake, May 5, one day less of 55 years. He 

worked at the paper mill in Tomahawk in the Woodlands Department as an Equipment Operator 

from 1965-2003. He also farmed dairy from 1975-2002 where they still live and raise crops. 

He was a proud member of the American Legion. 

Philip enjoyed going for walks in the woods, playing by the river with the grandkids, working 

on farm machinery and tinkering in his shop building bird houses. He enjoyed gatherings, 

summer fun (potato salad), grilling out with his family, and shooting the breeze with his friend, 

Howie. He enjoyed going for rides, and out to dinner with his special lady. He was proud of all 

his children, grandchildren and all their children. He always welcomed new members into the 

family. Philip enjoyed his love for tractors (Allis Chalmers). Our Dad enjoyed going to air 

shows and touring the planes. He took pride in building roads with his Caterpillar doser. 

Whenever someone needed a new road made, they knew who to go to. His work was top notch. 

Phil is survived by his wife, Barb; Sons, David (Deb) Scheller, Jody (Nicole) Scheller; 

Dauthers, Jan Plachetka, Chrstine (Jeffrey) Kislow, Sherrie (Derek) Scheller; Brother, Ed 

(Sherryl) Scheller and Sister, Jeannie (Eugene) Glenzer. He is further survived by his 

grandchildren, Cassandra, Desiree, Dylan, Damion, Drew, Brandon, Brittany, Dustin, Kaden, 

Max, Ryan, Brooke, Cole and Derek; and great grandchildren, Cooper, Carson, Chloe and 

another great grandbaby due in June. He is preceded in death by his son Scott Philip (1973); 

parents, Max & Bessie Scheller; Sister, Mary; his in-laws, Clarence & Mary Banks; and son-in-

law, Jack B. Kislow. 

The Mass of Christian Burial with Military Honors for Philip Scheller will take place at 

11:00AM on Monday, May 8, 2017 at St. Mary Catholic Church, Tomahawk. Fr. Louis Reddy 

Marram Reddy will officiate. Visitation will take place on the evening of Sunday, May 7 at the 

Krueger Family Funeral Home from 4:00PM until the time of vigil service at 7:00PM. 

Visitation will continue on Monday at the church from 10:00AM until the time of Mass at 

11:00AM. Burial will follow at Spirit Hillcrest Cemetery. 

Krueger Family Funeral Home & Cremation Services is assisting the family with arrangements. 

You may view the full obituary and leave online condolences at 

www.kruegerfamilyfuneral.com 

 
 

 

http://www.kruegerfamilyfuneral.com/

